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August 30, 2010
5:00 p.m.
Duval County Tourist Development Council 
Special Meeting 

TDC Minutes

August 25, 2010
Conference Room A, Fourth Floor,  Suite 425
City Hall @ St. James

Meeting Convened:  10:05 a.m.

Meeting Adjourned: 11:00 a.m.
Roll Call:
Council President John D. “Jack” Webb
Council Member Michael Corrigan-
Council Member Daniel Davis-Excused 

Sonny Bhikha
Julie Dion

Henry Fonde

M G Orender

David Potts-Excused Fred Pozin
Annette R. Hastings, Executive Director

Janice Billy, Assistant Council Auditor

Jim McCain, Asst. General Counsel

Mya Surrency, Interim President, Visit Jacksonville
Others Present:    

Theresa Price, Manager, Special Events; Rick Catlett, President/CEO, Gator Bowl Association; Adam Hollingsworth, Chief of Staff, Mayor’s Office; Kim Ritten, Visit Jacksonville; Lyndsay Rossman, Visit Jacksonville; Julie Lyons, Special Events; Christina Langston, Special Events; Suzie Loving, ECA, Council President Webb.
Call to Order:

Chair, “Jack” Webb, called the meeting to order at 10:05 a.m., noting the presence of a quorum.  The Chair read into the record the excused absence submitted by Mr. David Potts.  
Purpose of the Special TDC Meeting:

Chair Webb stated that the purpose of this special called TDC meeting was to take up for discussion applications that were deferred at the TDC meeting held August 19, 2010.  The TDC will consider the applications submitted by the City of Jacksonville Special Events asking the TDC to fund $250,000.00 for Cheerin’ in the New Year 2010-2011 and $250, 00,000 GA/FL Football Classic Weekend and Festivities 2010. 

Application Presentations: 
1.                    Georgia/ Florida Football Classic Weekend & Festivities 2010
                       Presenter:
           Theresa O’Donnell Price




Manager of Special Events



Date: 


October 27-30, 2010

Location: 

EverBank Field/Downtown Venues
Grant Amount:
$250,000.00 Amended Application

Room Nights:   
Guarantee/ Project 24,000 @ $10.42 per room night



Funds Use: 

Marketing/Advertising/Banners 

                                    Student Sideline Safety Zones

  
     “Gridiron Getdown”

Discussion:
· Adam Hollingsworth, Chief of Staff for Mayor Peyton, made the presentation on behalf of the City of Jacksonville Office of Special Events for TDC funding of both the Georgia/Florida Football Classic in amount of $250,000.00 and Cheerin’ in the New Year (kick-off events for Gator Bowl Game) in the amount of $250,000.00 for the enhancement of these weekend game events.  Mr. Hollingsworth noted for the record that Mayor Peyton was supportive of both proposals.  Mr. Hollingsworth  said he would  talk about  the  two games collectively  and  noted the following points:
· TDC use of funds was  intended to promote  Jacksonville
· Past funding in FY 2009-2010 has been outside traditional use of funds for Florida/Georgia Game in 2009 and Gator Bowl Game in 2010.
· The proposed City of Jacksonville  Budget FY 2010-2011 will cover those costs that are contractual obligations out of the General Fund
· GA/FL Game Bleachers $269,000.00

· GA/FL  Game $400,000.00 contractual agreement
· Gator Bowl game day expenses up to $350,000.00 contractual commitment 
· The funding asked for these two events this year is outside the contractual obligation of the City and they view them as “value add” for the games.
· Georgia/ Florida Football Game
· University of Florida and University of Georgia have agreed to a     six year extension of contract with the  City of Jacksonville despite a counter offer  to match  Jacksonville  from the  City of Atlanta’s  Sports Council 

· They would like to honor the schools’ investment in our City and  partnership to create an environment  and  thank the  fan base for the long-term,  and providing  a level of permanence that is important
· Tourism base is from the Southeast and even though it  would not add additional “heads in beds”  for the  game it would add “heads in beds” during the course of the  year 
· Gator Bowl  Game 

· The Gator Bowl has entered into a new partnership  with the SEC and Big Ten Conference bringing a new fan base and  new conference commissioners to Jacksonville 
· The Gator Bowl Game will be a Saturday night game and the purpose of funding is  to make an attractive  option for fans by  hosting  a weekend and not  just a game resulting in an  increase in the   number of people who stay  in hotels for a longer period of time 

· The Gator Bowl wants to develop  a long-term relationship with the  fan base  so they  will return again and again  and come back  on non game weekends

· The Gator Bowl has the  6th pick in the SEC and they want the Gator Bowl to have  the 3rd, 4th, or 5th pick…because the bigger the game the more people will come, as  they are here to experience the weekend
· The City of Jacksonville wants to kick-off this new relationship  with special weekend event
· Mr. Hollingsworth concluded  by saying he was confident that the  TDC investment  combined with the General Fund  investment  by the  City of  Jacksonville   to  host the games  would  create a   marketing value-add  which will ultimately be  good for our City.
· Chair Webb opened up the meeting for questions from the TDC Members.
· Mr. Pozin expressed his concern on how to market and promote the other 361 other days given we had less in the budget.  He inquired of Mr. McCain at the last meeting if the 2 percent stadium portion of the Tourist Develop Tax (TNT) could be used for sports marketing to take some of the burden off the TDC in funding these sports events.  He added the TDC had been a purest body in the fact they wanted to put “heads in beds” and bring visitors to Jacksonville.  As a business person he questioned why are we spending dollars where we are doing well.
· Mr. Hollingsworth stated that the 2 percent had Florida Statutes limitations.
· Mr. McCain referenced the authorized uses of tourist development tax revenue under     Florida Statutes 125.0104.  

· Chair Webb and Mr. Hollingsworth made reference to City Ordinance (2010-493-E) regarding this use of funds.
· Mr. Pozin agreed these were two prime events but we could use the $500,000.00 for other things and made a recommendation for the events to lower cost.

· Mr. Catlett noted that the TDC was being asked to fund a portion ($250,000.00) and that this was not the full expenditure. The Gator Bowl Association was funding $250,000.00 and  was asking the TDC to fund a percentage of the cost of the festival
· Ms. Price stated that the $250,000.00 for Georgia/Florida included the original budget amount of $90,000.00 and the additional ask was $160,000.00.
· Mr. Orender felt the burden was on the TDC and this was a 3 million dollar obligation why you would not “ramp it up” over the six years.  This would be 25 percent of the TDC budget to promote events and the City.  He inquired of Ms. Billy where this funding would be coming from in the TDC budget.
· Ms. Billy stated it would have to be taken out of the TDC contingency fund.
· Mr. Hollingsworth responded he did not know the answer for point on 25 percent of TDC budget but this was a dramatic opportunity with these two events.
· Mr. Catlett added that of the 20 percent of all visitors who come to Jacksonville for sporting events, 80 per cent come for these two games.  He noted we can lose these games and  that we have a new fan base for first time in sixteen years that the Gator Bowl is seeking to reach and which needs to be coming back.  This will be a Saturday night game and this brand new kick-off for the Gator Bowl will encourage extended three-night hotel   stays.

· Mr. Orender expressed his concern that this will be an on-going event expense for the TDC.  
· Chair Webb said he was not advocating this, but to address Mr. Orender concerns,     would there be any prohibition on moving a portion of the   2 percent dedicated to the Sports Complex Capital Maintenance Enterprise Fund (Ordinance 2010-493-E and Section 111.136 Ordinance Code) to cover these special sporting events in the out years.
· Mr. Hollingsworth stated this would be a decision future Councils and Mayors would have to make.
· Ms. Dion said as a TDC Member she needed to remain focused on getting room nights.  The new proposal did not increase room nights from the original $90,000.000. Without the country concert this would   give visitors an opportunity to see other attractions and to see what we already have to offer in Jacksonville. 

· Mr. Hollingsworth said that there is the potential to do more business from this relationship with the SEC and Big Ten to bring future baseball and basketball tournaments.
· Mr. Pozin noted  by his estimate that out of the 2 percent Sports Complex Capital Maintenance Enterprise Fund  of  4 million dollars, 70 percent  went to the Jaguars ($2.8 million) and the remaining  30 percent ($1.2 million)  to  the other sport complex venues which should be used to fund   these events.  He stated that the TDC 2 percent from the bed tax should be used to represent all hotels in Duval County just not the Downtown hotels.
· Mr. Bhikha noted for the record he had done some research on the following:

· For the Florida/Georgia Game 2009 (based on an estimated   13,640 room nights in Duval County at an average room rate of $121.00) the total revenue generated was 1.6 million dollars. The   6% Tourist Development Tax (TDT) was $99,000.00 and TDC received 2% ($33,000.00).  It would take 12.5 million dollars in room revenue to offset the grant amount of $250,000.00.      
· For the Gator Bowl Game 2010 (based on an estimated 22,000 room nights Duval County)    the TDC received $52,000.00 (2%) and the grant amount was $350,000.00.  A Gator Bowl 2011   grant of $500,000.00   will need to generate 25 million dollars in room revenue to offset $500,000.00.  If we add an additional grant amount of $250,000.00 we would need to generate a total of 37 million dollars in room revenue.  In 2009 we generated 2.6 million dollars in room revenue.   
· He agreed with the importance of the events but expressed his concern that the revenue will disappear and the TDC only has 2 percent of the TDT to work with

· In 2009 revenue   from bed tax generated $4. 4 million   of which 70% ($3.1 million) is going to the Jaguars leaving the   remaining 30% ($1.3 million).  There is money in there that can be used for these events.  He stated that events that happen at the stadium need to come out of that 30 percent now that it has been allocated.
· Mr. Bhikha said the TDC represents all hotels in Jacksonville not just Downtown.
· Mr. Catlett responded by  pointing  out the following:

· Room revenue reports show a major  spike during the Gator Bowl  not only  in  room night stays but  amount  hotels charged for  rooms
· Funding request is also based on  9 million  TV  viewers for four hours  watching Jacksonville along with 30 second commercial  spots highlighting Jacksonville
· Reaching  fan base in Southeast who are the visitors coming to Jacksonville and there is no better place to advertise than through college football
· Mr. Bhikha said us do an excellent job on Florida/Georgia and Gator Bowl.  He was in agreement with Mr. Orender that we do not need to take it to the next level right away. Given the tough budget, we should wait this year. We need to put back money into contingency in order to have funds available for future events. 
· Ms. Surrency wanted to clarify for the record that Visit Jacksonville hires a third party research firm that specializes in economic impact studies. 
· Councilman Corrigan did not disagree with most of the comments made but wanted to make sure we fulfilled our obligation for the $90,000.00 for GA/FL.  He did however have some concerns and noted we needed to build up some in contingency in case some disaster hits.  He was supportive of some “splash” on the two events and noted the importance of working as a team.

· Mr. Hollingsworth said there had been some discussion about revenue that may come to the TDC that is today unbudgeted and unrealized.  He  wondered  as a conversation starter  if we  should potentially  think  about the City  using some part of the savings realized by the Finance Committee to  advance funds on some or all of the request,  and if  new funds become available to the  TDC,  it could be used to  repay or recoup General Fund dollars. He stated it was just a concept.
· Mr. Webb indicated this addressed one of the issues raised by the TDC which was the impact on the contingency   and the questions surrounding the heavy ask.   
· Mr. Orender was not opposed, but his personal opinion was that before funding they needed to relook at the plan and then comeback if funds are available.
· Mr. Pozin made a motion to fund the Georgia/Florida Football Classic Weekend as funded in the proposed TDC FY 2010-2011 Budget in the amount of $90,000.00 so it will come off the table and be open if there was a new source for the   additional funding request.
· A motion was made and seconded to approve $90,000.00 for the Georgia/Florida Football Classic per the TDC Budget Proposal 2010-2011 as outlined in the   expenditure operations account line item for Florida/Georgia Game.
· Mr. Hollingsworth asked Mr. Orender if the City were to advance funds for some or all of these events would he be willing to consider some TDC role at 100% or something less if revenue is anticipated.  Mr. Orender said yes, based on just his opinion, he would be willing to consider but still would like to see a plan for something ramped up.  To Ms. Dion’s earlier point, he believes that the City has a lot of things on which private   business people have spent money, such as infrastructure and facilities, and there should be a better way of reaching those people coming here so they will have a taste of Jacksonville. 
· Mr. Webb said he would like to hear from the rest of the group on this issue.
· Mr. Fonde said he had listened to comments and it was all about the numbers and how to fund the numbers.  He stated that we are headed in the right direction and that personally he was on board.  He would not be opposed to making a partial reward with some other kicker   based on contingent incremental revenues.   He stated we did not know what was going to happen in the future with the bed tax.
· Mr. Orender put forth as a motion  for discussion  that if additional revenue were  available  to the TDC and a plan put forth to TDC, the TDC  would  consider  providing  some additional funding for  these proposed  events. 
· A motion was made and seconded for discussion.

· Mr. Bhikha asked for clarification on exactly what was the amount of award.
· Mr. Orender withdrew his motion.

· Chair Webb stated it was   just an expression of the intent, will, and direction of the body.
· Mr. Hollingsworth stated  this was a three step process:
· Step 1... Finance Committee would have to agree to fund request at some level
· Step 2… Bring  back to this body  a “ramped-up” plan  for Georgia/Florida and Gator Bowl
· Step 3…If TDC received unanticipated revenue  in the year, the City would come back to this body for reimbursement  for these events
· Councilman Corrigan said he would support it.
· Mr. Pozin asked for clarification regarding Florida Statutes and if it would allow movement of funds from the 2 percent Convention Development Tax.   
· Ms. Billy read into the record Florida Statutes 212.0305 noting that subsection (a) states “to promote and advertise tourism.” 
Florida Statutes 212.0305
Convention development taxes; intent; administration; authorization; use of proceeds
All consolidated county convention development moneys, including any interest accrued thereon, received by a county imposing the levy must be used in any of the following manners, although the utilization authorized in sub-subparagraph a. shall apply only to municipalities with a population of 10,000 or more:

a. To promote and advertise tourism;

b. To extend, enlarge, and improve existing publicly owned convention centers in the county;

c. To construct a multipurpose convention/coliseum/exhibition center or the maximum components thereof as funds permit in the county; and

d. To acquire, construct, extend, enlarge, remodel, repair, improve, or maintain one or more convention centers, stadiums, exhibition halls, arenas, coliseums, or auditoriums.

· Mr. Pozin asked if the City Council Members would consider down the road looking at a way of taking the 2 cents that went over to the stadium and allocating part of that to help offset the cost of the Gator Bowl Game and Georgia/Florida Game and taking the burden off the TDC.
· Chair Webb stated the Council may consider that as something in the out years.  He did not think it was an option this year but would be more along the lines of what was discussed regarding City funding and a reimbursement.
· Councilman Corrigan felt our resources were better used by Visit Jacksonville rather than revisiting an issue.   The direction was set and was not going to change in the future.

· Councilman Corrigan asked Mr. Hollingsworth if someone from the Administration would handle the matter. 
·  Mr. Hollingsworth said they would be prepared   at the Finance Committee’s pleasure to a make an   ask that we draw down from Special Council Contingency   for the purpose of funding some portion or all of requests   before the TDC.  Even though there was no action on Mr. Orender’s motion we have heard a willingness to have future discussions if additional funds become available. 

· Mr. Fonde asked for clarification that if the TDC were to turn this down is there any other vehicle of funding   for the City Council to consider. 
· Councilman Corrigan said the Finance Committee could look at the Fund Balance available to invest in these two events if funds were left.
· Mr. Orender stated for the record, since he had made the statement, he wanted to make himself clear:  if tomorrow we   found one million dollars and the City Council gave a half-million dollars, he still would not be in favor of that number. 

· Chair Webb stated he was going to defer any actions on these items as it warranted further discussion.  It has other moving parts with the City and the position the City Council Finance Committee may take regarding this matter

Recommendation of TDC:                       

A motion was made and seconded to approve a maximum award grant of $90,000.00, with the condition that the funds be use for  marketing, advertising, banners, and Student Sideline Safety Zone, with documentation of room nights.  The funds are to be taken out of  TDC Budget FY 2010-2011. Approved 7-0.

Recommendation of TDC:    

Chair Webb deferred action on the $160,000.00 for the “Gridiron Getdown” event   for the Georgia/ Florida Football Classic Weekend & Festivities 2010.   
2.
           Cheerin’ in the New Year 2010-2011
                 Presenter:

Theresa O’Donnell Price




Manager of Special Events



Date: 


December 31, 2010-January 1, 2011
Location: 

Downtown Jacksonville 
Grant Amount:
$250,000.00
Room Nights:   
Project/ Guarantee Estimate 18,000 (First Time Event) 

Funds Use:                 Marketing/Banners/Fireworks

Recommendation of TDC:    

Chair Webb deferred action on the Cheerin’ in the New Year 2010-2011 application
Closing Comments:
· Chair Webb thanked everyone for coming and taking their time. He thought the dialogue had been very productive even though no final actions were taken on these particular issues.    He stated we were moving the process along, and have a plan of actions on how to proceed.  He advised that we would keep them apprised of what was going on.

Adjournment:
· There being no further business to discuss, the meeting was adjourned at 1100 a.m.

NOTE: “DRAFT” of Minutes from TDC meeting of August 25, 2010, to be approved at TDC Quarterly Meeting of November 18, 2010.

Minutes:   Annette R. Hastings-TDC 08/30/10 “Draft” Copy of Minutes/CityC
Tapes:        Audio CD 1-LSD

Materials: Submitted to LSD 08/30/10
                   TDC  Meeting Notice August 25, 2010
                  Agenda               
                  Sign-in Sheet                
                  Memorandum: Use of TDT (Florida Statutes 125.0104)
                  E-mail copy: David Potts excused absence 
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